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A gaze at God in the manger 
 
At the traditional site of Jesus’ baptism, on the west side of the river Jordan, 9 km north of the Dead 
Sea, is a little stone church marking the spot.  Built in the 4th century.   Or so the guides tell pilgrims 
.  Well, I took a photo of Marty standing on the steps of the church, while it was being built -- in 
2004.  In the Middle East, there is often a thin line between truth and fiction, between historical fact 
and popular piety.   
 
In the early church, the baptism of Jesus was commemorated with great ceremony.   It was seen as 
Jesus’  Epiphany, his revealing to the world as the Son of God.  All four Gospels refer to it – 
Matthew, Mark and Luke tell the same story, with slight differences in detail;  and the first chapter 
of John records John the Baptist testifying  ‘I saw the Spirit descending from heaven like a dove, 
and it remained on him’. But he does not say when this happened. 
 
The baptism site is marked on a famous 6th century mosaic map of the Holy Land which is 
preserved in the floor of the church of St George in Madaba, in Jordan, about 30 km to the north-
east.   The site has a very significant place in Christian history – we can tell from the remains of 
ancient buildings and bathing pools on both sides of the river, as well as from the new-old church. 
 
The baptism of Jesus deserves to be commemorated, because it is an epiphany, a revelation: 

o The story reveals something of the mystery of the nature and being of God 
o It reveals our own purpose in life as people baptised  into Christ and 
o It gives a glimpse of our ultimate destiny. 

 
[1]   Christians understand God as a trinity, Father, Son and Holy Spirit; Creator, Redeemer and 
Sanctifier; three persons in one God.   The word ‘persons’ comes from the Latin persona.  But this 
Latin word does not mean separate individual persons, like André and Bruce and Barbara, the word 
means ‘mask’ or ‘role’.    In the Greek and Etruscan and Roman theatres the actors wore masks, and 
they learned to play their role per sonae, by projecting their voice through the mask.    An actor 
might have several roles in the one play, several masks, several voices,  just as in real life, each of 
us plays many roles – a woman might be a mother, a manager and a Rotary club president;   a man 
might be a brother, a bus driver and a home gardener – one person,  three roles, three personae.    
 
So, some very precise Christians insist on speaking about the three personae of the one God, or the 
three-fold nature of God, or the three distinct roles of God in relation to humankind – any phrase 
which avoids the word ‘persons’, which suggests that we worship three Gods, or that we associate 
partners with God, as Muslims accuse us of doing. 
 
But here, in the story of Jesus’ baptism, the three personae of God are objectified, in ways we can 
all relate to – we hear the Father speaking, we experience the Son humbling himself in baptism, to 
endorse John’s call for repentance, and we see the Spirit descending upon Jesus like a dove.  Other 
early manuscripts of this passage say ‘like a blinding light’, like the fire of Pentecost.  This is an 
image that resonates with me as I continue my studies in religion, the Holy Spirit the Illuminator.  I 
need all the illumination I can get. 
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God is one, but God acts in many different ways, becomes apparent in many different ways.  Islam 
goes further than three: it speaks of the 99 beautiful names of God.   Each name represents one of 
the ways we can experience God – the compassionate, the merciful, the judge, the pitying … one 
God, many personae.   The 99 is not a seen as a complete list:  the closer our relationship with God, 
the more of God’s personae enrich our lives. 
 
Scholars love to argue whether the story of the baptism of Jesus is historically accurate or not.  Like 
the Christmas story. Or the Resurrection story. Did it happen exactly as the gospels say it did?  Did 
it happen at all?   Intellectually, we can never be certain.  As so often in Scripture, what is important 
is why the story was written, or why the event was recorded, or why the event was recorded in the 
way it was -- we need to understand and experience the spiritual truth behind the record.   
 
In the baptism story we are given a unique insight into the nature and being of God. 
 
The mystery of the Trinity is not taught in the Scriptures, or in the creed we are about to recite, but 
it is spelled out in a later creed, the Athanasian creed, which is placed at the back of your prayer 
book, on page 487.  In its original Latin, this statement of faith speaks of the personae  of God, and 
we are warned not to confuse the personae nor to divide the substance.  Of course, Christians have 
been doing both, since the beginning.   Many still do. They need to read the baptism story again. 
Perhaps we all do. 
 
[2]   The baptism of Jesus speaks to us about God, and it also reminds us of our own calling, as 
baptised Christians.   So today we are being asked to renew our own baptismal vows as part of our 
commemoration of his baptism.  Some churches have this ritual during their Easter ceremonies, for, 
as the liturgy reminds us, in baptism we are buried with Christ in his death, so that we may share in 
his resurrection and be renewed by the Holy Spirit. 
 
In most churches, the baptism service affirms our need for repentance, calls us to a living faith, and 
welcomes us into the family of the church.  Clearly, Jesus’ baptism had a different focus  -- he had 
no need to repent, and the new faith and the new family were still to come:  they are among the 
results of his ministry.   But Jesus’ baptism is the forerunner of our baptism, just as John the Baptist 
was the forerunner of Jesus.  In his baptism, Jesus was anointed for service, just as we are in ours.  
After his baptism, the Spirit led Jesus into the nearby wilderness to fight the temptations of divine 
power.   Fortified by his victory, he began his ministry in Galilee, proclaiming the good news of the 
Kingdom of God.    
 
Jesus was to be the servant, the light to the nations, whom Isaiah had foretold.  We too are called to 
be servants.  As Jesus’ was baptised to serve the Father, so are we – and our church’s  liturgy 
affirms this.  You will recall that the minister says:  
I sign you with the sign of the Cross, to show that you are marked as Christ’s own for ever. 
   Live as a disciple of Christ,  fight the good fight, 
   finish the race,  keep  the faith. 
 
Two weeks after we celebrated the birth of Jesus, the son of Mary, we now celebrate his rebirth, as 
the Son of God.   Jesus was about to be about his Father’s business, full-time;  to establish a new 
family of faith, a family made up of all those who do the will of the Father. Not just Jews, but 
Gentiles as well, as our second reading today reminds us.  Jesus’ earthly family did not seem to 
understand this – so we have the story in the 12th chapter of Matthew, and parallel accounts in Mark 
and in Luke, which tell how Jesus had to explain to his mother and his brothers that he could spend 
less time with them now, because he  now had a new family, the family of his disciples, men and 
women  who had committed themselves to doing the will of his heavenly Father. 
At our service on the day after Christmas, we shared a powerful prayer of the day. You will find it 
on our website.  It is a prayer some of us need to offer every day – to remind us that in our baptism 
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we were reborn into this new family, the family of God.   
 
 God of community, whose call is more insistent than ties of family or blood: 
 may we so respect and love those whose lives are linked with ours 
 that we fail not in loyalty to you, but make choices according to your will; 
 through Jesus Christ our Lord.     Amen. 
 
Sometimes, our new God-family makes demands that put us at odds with our earthly family.   I 
have four surviving children; sadly, only one shares my faith in God as revealed in Jesus, and 
sometimes there are tensions when I visit the others, especially during Christmas and Easter.  But I 
am blessed in that Marty is a woman of faith  -- some believers bear the burden of an unbelieving 
partner;  sometimes they have to make some hard choices.  We need to pray often for them, and for 
their partners.  
 
[3]  The baptism of Jesus speaks to us about God, it speaks to us about our calling, and it also 
speaks to us about our ultimate destiny, as children of God.   As the heavens opened to Jesus to 
reveal the glory of the Father, so they will open to us after the long sleep of death to reveal the glory 
of the triune God.  If we are faithful to our baptismal promises, one day the Father will say to us, as 
he said to Jesus that day,  
 This is my child, the Beloved, with whom I am well-pleased.   
 
This is the greatest of the rewards for living as a disciple, but the catch is that those who do so just 
to get the rewards, may well miss out on them.   This is clear from Jesus’ story about the wedding 
banquet, as recorded in the gospel of Luke;  the guests who took the place of honour ran the risk of 
being sent down to the lowest place.   ‘For all who exalt themselves will be humbled, but those who 
humble themselves will be exalted’.    
 
Jesus was humbling himself by being baptised by John the Baptist;  John knew this and was 
reluctant to baptise him, but in humbling himself, Jesus was exalted -- the Father honoured him, and 
the Spirit descended upon him, as it descends on all those who are faithful to  their baptismal 
promises.  They too will experience the glory of God. 
But what will the glory of the Lord be like?  Heaven only knows.  The book of the Revelation 
spends  22 chapters trying to describe the glory, but even the parts we think we understand only add 
to the mystery.   At the end of the book, the writer simply says  
 The Spirit and the bride say, ‘Come’. 

 And let everyone who hears say, ‘Come’. 

 And let everyone who is thirsty come. 

 And let anyone who wishes take the water of life as a gift. 
 
The water of life.   St Iranaeus, a bishop of Lyon in the 2nd century, put it well:  
 The glory of God is humanity fully alive. 
Humankind was made in the image of God, after God’s likeness.   When we are baptised, when we 
bring our children to be baptised, we and they are becoming fully alive, by being reborn as children 
of God.     
 
But, as St Paul reminds us, the Christian life may bring us problems as well as rewards – ‘all of us 
who are baptised into Christ Jesus are baptised into his death ... so that we too may walk in newness 
of life’.  The passage is in the letter to the Romans, chapter 6.   Jesus’ baptism was the beginning of 
his ministry, it was also the beginning of the opposition, the beginning of his rejection, so, as 
Matthew tells us more than once, when Jesus healed people, he ordered them not to make it known.  
Sadly, when some Christians do something good, they want to make it known, so that they can earn 
some thanks and praise.   These people need to follow Jesus in his humility, as well as in his 
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service. 
 
After the State of Israel was declared in 1948, the baptism site became off limits, because the 
Jordan river was the border between Israel and Jordan, and Israel and Jordan were technically at 
war.   But pilgrims from all over the world were coming to Israel to be baptized in the river Jordan, 
as Jesus was.  So the Israelis promoted a new baptism site just south of the Sea of Galilee, where 
they controlled both sides of the river.  They planted masses of Australian gum trees and widened 
the river and built three large baptism pools and a restaurant and souvenir shop.    
 
One of the big–sellers in the shop is Cana wine. There is a Cana red and a Cana white.  Marty and I 
asked an Israeli what was so special about Cana wine.  He screwed up his face and said, ‘It is so bad 
they we are waiting for the Messiah to come and turn it into water.  Then it will be drinkable’.   
 Maybe that’s yet another reason to pray:   Amen!  Come Lord Jesus. 
 
 

╬


